# Crowell, John Franklin [1]

# Crowell, John Franklin

by Mattie U. Russell, 1979

1 Nov. 1857-6 Aug. 1931



A photograph of John Franklin Crowell circa 1897. Image from the Duke University Archives on Flickr.

on Flickr. [2]John Franklin Crowell, educator, economist, and journalist, was president of Trinity College [3] from 1887 to 1894 and directed its move in 1892 from Randolph County [4] to Durham. He was born in York, Pa., one of at least five children of Daniel and Sarah Ann Jacobs Craul. He attended Dartmouth College for a year and changed his name to Crowell about the time he left there. He transferred to Yale, where he was graduated with the B.A. degree in 1883. After serving as principal of Schuylkill Seminary at Reading, Pa., in 1883–84, he returned to Yale for a year in the Divinity School and another year in the Graduate School as Larned scholar in philosophy. He returned for the year 1886–87 to Schuylkill Seminary, which had been moved from Reading to Fredericksburg. This move from an urban environment to a rural one Crowell considered detrimental to the school, and he would later achieve the reverse for Trinity College.

Crowell married Laura Kistler Getz, the daughter of a prominent Reading manufacturer, in 1887. She died the following year, and in 1891 he married Caroline Haas Pascoe. No children were born of either marriage. An inheritance from his first wife largely financed the construction in her memory of the Crowell Science Hall on the Trinity campus in Durham.

A group of farsighted members of the Trinity board of trustees saw in Crowell the type of progressive educator and administrator that was needed to lift the college out of stagnation. There was opposition to his appointment, because he was northern and of another faith, but the opposition was overcome by arguments that the tenets of his church, the Evangelical, were similar to those of the Methodist church [5] and that he had developed a special interest in the South.

When Crowell reached Trinity College and saw how meager its resources were, he was tempted to resign at once. Instead, he immediately announced changes in the curriculum. He gradually upgraded the faculty and improved the educational facilities of the college. He taught each year as well as administering the college and supervising the construction of its new campus and the move to Durham. A man of vision and tremendous energy, he also traveled widely over the state, speaking and preaching to different groups. In this way and through publication he sought to expand the reputation and influence of the college and to acquire students and financial support for it. He supervised the setting up of academies and gave advice to those already in operation. He dreamed of Trinity as a university, with the other Methodist colleges in the state in affiliation and preparatory schools serving as feeders for the whole system. One of Crowell's many innovations at Trinity was the introduction of intercollegiate football [6]. The owners of the college, the two North Carolina conferences of the Methodist Episcopal Church, South, came to oppose this and some other actions of his so strongly that he resigned.

After leaving Trinity, Crowell attended Columbia University for a year and received his Ph.D. degree there in 1897. From

1

1895 to 1897 he was head of the Department of Economics and Sociology at Smith College. In 1897–98 he studied at the University of Berlin. He had been awarded the Litt.D. degree by <u>The University of North Carolina</u> [7] in 1889, and in 1917 he was awarded the LL.D. degree by Trinity College.

Crowell's second career as an economist and statistician in Washington and New York was a distinguished one. He was also, from 1906 to 1915, associate editor of the *Wall Street Journal*. He retired in 1925 after serving six years as director of the World Market Institute of New York. During his retirement years, much of his time was devoted to lecturing and writing, and his published works include studies on college training, taxation, industry, and commerce. His *Personal Recollections of Trinity College, North Carolina, 1887–1894* [8], is a Duke University Centennial Publication.

Before his death, Crowell became a member of the First Church of Christ, Scientist in Boston. He died in East Orange, N.J., and was buried in Red Mount Church cemetery, near his boyhood home. A portrait hangs in the William R. Perkins Library of Duke University.

### References:

Nora C. Chaffin, *Trinity College*, 1839–1892 (1950).

John Franklin Crowell Papers (Archives, Duke University, Durham). [9]

New York Times, 7 and 9 Aug. 1931.

Earl W. Porter, Trinity and Duke, 1892-1924 (1964).

Who Was Who in America, vol. 1 (1943).

### **Additional Resources:**

King, William E. "John Franklin Crowell: A New Direction for Trinity." *If Gargoyles Could Talk: Sketches of Duke University.* Carolina Academic Press, 1997. <a href="http://library.duke.edu/uarchives/history/histnotes/jef-crowell.html">http://library.duke.edu/uarchives/history/histnotes/jef-crowell.html</a> [10]

Gates, Merrill Edwards, editor. "John Franklin Crowell." *Men of mark in America; ideals of American life told in biographies of eminent living Americans.* Washington, D.C.: Men of Mark Publishing Company. 1905. 251-253. <a href="https://archive.org/stream/menofmarkinameri00gate#page/n343/mode/2up">https://archive.org/stream/menofmarkinameri00gate#page/n343/mode/2up</a> (accessed November 12, 2013).

John Franklin Crowell Papers on Lynching. Rare Book & Manuscript Library, Butler Library. Columbia University. <a href="http://www.columbia.edu/cu/lweb/archival/collections/ldpd\_4078670/">http://www.columbia.edu/cu/lweb/archival/collections/ldpd\_4078670/</a> (accessed November 12, 2013).

## **Image Credits:**

Schillare, A. J. "John Franklin Crowell, ca. 1897." Photograph. Northampton, Mass. circa 1897. May 14, 2009. Duke University Archives. *Flickr*, <a href="https://www.flickr.com/photos/dukeyearlook/3638797922/">https://www.flickr.com/photos/dukeyearlook/3638797922/</a> (accessed November 12, 2013).

## Subjects:

Biographies [13]

Educators [14]

Authors:

Russell, Mattie U. [15]

Origin - location:

Duke University [16]

Randolph County [17]

From:

Dictionary of North Carolina Biography, University of North Carolina Press, [18]

1 January 1979 | Russell, Mattie U.

Source URL: https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/crowell-john-franklin

#### Links

[1] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/crowell-john-franklin [2] https://www.flickr.com/photos/dukeyearlook/3638797922/ [3] https://www.ncpedia.org/trinity-college [4] https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/randolph [5] https://www.ncpedia.org/methodist-church [6] https://www.ncpedia.org/football [7] https://www.ncpedia.org/university-north-carolina-chapel-hi [8] https://www.worldcat.org/oclc/3983052 [9] http://library.duke.edu/rubenstein/findingaids/uaprescrowell/ [10] http://library.duke.edu/uarchives/history/histnotes/j\_f\_crowell.html [11] https://archive.org/stream/menofmarkinameri00gate#page/n343/mode/2up [12] http://www.columbia.edu/cu/lweb/archival/collections/ldpd\_4078670/ [13] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/biography-term [14] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/educators [15] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmon-34 [17] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmon-10 [18] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/entry-source/dictionary-no